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? ? ? ? ? The eyes of lovely women are likened unto me; Indeed, amongst the gardens I open many an eye..Now there was a ruined building hard by
and he climbed up on to a high wall and gave not over clambering hither and thither, of the excess of his carefulness, till his feet betrayed him and
he slipped [and fell] to the bottom and died, whilst his companions arose in the morning in health [and weal]. Now, if he had overmastered his
corrupt (259) judgment and submitted himself to fate and fortune fore-ordained, it had been safer and better [for him]; but he made light of the folk
and belittled their wit and was not content to take example by them; for his soul whispered him that he was a man of understanding and he
imagined that, if he abode with them, he would perish; so his folly cast him into perdition. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than
the story of the man who was lavish of his house and his victual to one whom he knew not".Then he called Sitt el Milah and said to her, "The house
[wherein thou lodgest] and that which is therein Is a guerdon [from me] to thy lord. So do thou take him and depart with him in the safeguard of
God the Most High; but absent not yourselves from our presence." [So she went forth with Noureddin and] when she came to the house, she found
that the Commander of the Faithful had sent them gifts galore and abundance of good things. As for Noureddin, he sent for his father and mother
and appointed him agents and factors in the city of Damascus, to take the rent of the houses and gardens and khans and baths; and they occupied
themselves with collecting that which accrued to him and sending it to him every year. Meanwhile, his father and mother came to him, with that
which they had of monies and treasures and merchandise, and foregathering with their son, saw that he was become of the chief officers of the
Commander of the Faithful and of the number of his session-mates and entertainers, wherefore they rejoiced in reunion with him and he also
rejoiced in them..Bekhtzeman, Story of King, i. 115..If, in his own land, midst his folk, abjection and despite, ii. 196..? ? ? ? ? But the Merciful yet
may incline thee to me And unite us again, in despite of our foes!.O'erbold art thou in that to me, a stranger, thou hast sent, iii. 83..The Eight Night
of the Month.So he carried her to a place wherein was running water and setting her down on the ground, left her and went away, marvelling at her.
After he left her, he found his camels, by her blessing, and when he returned, King Kisra asked him, 'Hast thou found the camels?' ['Yes,' answered
he] and acquainted him with the affair of the damsel and set out to him her beauty and grace; whereupon the king's heart clave to her and he
mounted with a few men and betook himself to that place, where he found the damsel and was amazed at her, for that he saw her overpassing the
description wherewith the camel-driver had described her to him. So he accosted her and said to her, 'I am King Kisra, greatest of the kings. Wilt
thou not have me to husband?' Quoth she, 'What wilt thou do with me, O king, and I a woman abandoned in the desert?' And he answered, saying,
'Needs must this be, and if thou wilt not consent to me, I will take up my sojourn here and devote myself to God's service and thine and worship
Him with thee.'.? ? ? ? ? Me, till I stricken was therewith, to love thou didst excite, And with estrangement now, alas! heap'st sorrows on my
spright..When the king heard this story, he smiled and it pleased him and he bade the vizier go away to his own house..? ? ? ? ? Bravo for a fawn
with a houri's eye of black, Like the sun or the shining moon midst the starry train!.When she had made an end of her verses, she folded the letter
and delivered it to the nurse, who took it and went with it to El Abbas. When she gave it to him, he took it and breaking it open, read it and
apprehended its purport; and when he came to the end of it, he swooned away. After awhile, he came to himself and said, "Praised be God who
hath caused her return an answer to my letter! Canst thou carry her another letter, and with God the Most High be thy requital?" Quoth she, "And
what shall letters profit thee, seeing she answereth on this wise?" But he said, "Belike, she may yet be softened." Then he took inkhorn and paper
and wrote the following verses:.17. The Merchant of Oman cccliv.? ? ? ? ? Why to estrangement and despite inclin'st thou with the spy? Yet that a
bough (14) from side to side incline (15) small wonder 'twere..? ? ? ? ? l. The Foolish Fisherman . dcxxvi.Then the two kings entered the bath, and
when they came forth, they sat down on a couch, inlaid with pearls and jewels, whereupon the two sisters came up to them and stood before them,
as they were moons, swaying gracefully from side to side in their beauty and grace. Presently they brought forward Shehrzad and displayed her, for
the first dress, in a red suit; whereupon King Shehriyar rose to look upon her and the wits of all present, men and women, were confounded, for that
she was even as saith of her one of her describers:.This story pleased King Shah Bekht and he marvelled thereat; but the vizier said to him, "This
story is not more extraordinary than that of the rich man who married his fair daughter to the poor old man." The king's mind was occupied with the
[promised] story and he bade the vizier withdraw to his lodging. So he [returned to his house and] abode there the rest of the night and the whole of
the following day..Issues of Affairs, Of Looking to the, i. 80..Then he stripped him of his clothes and clapping on his neck a heavy chain, bound
him to a high lattice and fell to drubbing him two bouts a day and two anights; and on this wise he abode the space of ten days. Then his mother
came to him and said, "O my son, O Aboulhusn, return to thy reason, for this is the Devil's doing." Quoth he, "Thou sayst sooth, O my mother, and
bear thou witness of me that I repent [and forswear] that talk and turn from my madness. So do thou deliver me, for I am nigh upon death." So his
mother went out to the superintendant and procured his release and he returned to his own house..?STORY OF THE FOUL-FAVOURED MAN
AND HIS FAIR WIFE..So he went round about, as the druggist bade him, till the sun grew hot, but found none drinking. Then he entered a
by-street, that he might rest himself, and seeing there a handsome and lofty house, stood in its shade and fell to observing the goodliness of its
ordinance. As he was thus engaged, behold, a window opened and there appeared thereat a face, as it were the moon. Quoth she, (193) 'What aileth
thee to stand there? Dost thou want aught?' And he answered, 'I am a stranger,' and acquainted her with his case; whereupon quoth she, 'What sayst
thou to meat and drink and the enjoyment of a fair-face[d one] and getting thee what thou mayst spend?' 'O my lady,' answered he, 'this is my desire
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and that in quest whereof I am going about.'.Now there accosted him once, on his day of ill-omen, an Arab of the Benou Tai, (170) and En Numan
would have put him to death; but the Arab said, "God quicken the king! I have two little girls and have made none guardian over them; so, if the
king see fit to grant me leave to go to them, I will give him the covenant of God (171) that I will return to him, whenas I have appointed them a
guardian." En Numan had compassion on him and said to him, "If a man will be surety for thee of those who are with us, [I will let thee go], and if
thou return not, I will put him to death." Now there was with En Numan his vizier Sherik ben Amrou; so the Tai (172) looked at him and said,.? ? ?
? ? Behold, I am clad in a robe of leaves green And a garment of honour of ultramarine..? ? ? ? ? Be patient under its calamities, For all things have
an issue soon or late..? ? ? ? ? Beard of the old he-goat, the one-eyed, what shall be My saying of a knave, his fashion and degree?.When the
messenger came to King Azadbekht and he read the letter and the present was laid before him, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and occupied
himself with eating and drinking, hour after hour. But the chief Vizier of his Viziers came to him and said, "0 king, know that Isfehend the Vizier is
thine enemy, for that his soul liketh not that which thou hast done with him, and the message that he hath sent thee [is a trick; so] rejoice thou not
therein, neither be thou deluded by the sweetness of his words and the softness of his speech." The king hearkened [not] to his Vizier's speech, but
made light of the matter and presently, [dismissing it from his thought], busied himself with that which he was about of eating and drinking and
merrymaking and delight.So Es Shisban drank off the cup in his turn and said, 'Well done, O desire of hearts!' And he bestowed on her that which
was upon him, to wit, a dress of cloth-of-pearl, fringed with great pearls and rubies and broidered with precious stones, and a tray wherein were
fifty thousand dinars. Then Meimoun the Sworder took the cup and fell to gazing intently upon Tuhfeh. Now there was in his hand a
pomegranate-flower and he said to her, 'Sing upon this pomegranate-flower, O queen of men and Jinn; for indeed thou hast dominion over all
hearts.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience;' and she improvised and sang the following verses:.Then they told the damsel, who came forth and
looked upon him and knew him not. But he knew her; so he bowed his head and wept. She was moved to compassion for him and gave him
somewhat and returned to her place, whilst the youth returned with the stewardess to the chamberlain and told him that she was in the king's house,
whereat he was chagrined and said, 'By Allah, I will assuredly contrive a device for her and deliver her!' Whereupon the youth kissed his hands and
feet. Then he turned to the old woman and bade her change her apparel and her favour. Now this old woman was goodly of speech and nimble of
wit; so he gave her costly and delicious perfumes and said to her, 'Get thee to the king's slave girls and sell them these [perfumes] and make thy
way to the damsel and question her if she desire her master or not.' So the old woman went out and making her way to the palace, went in to the
damsel and drew near her and recited the following verses:.The Twenty-Sixth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? Of beryl, all glowing with beauty,
wherein Thick stars of pure silver shine forth to the eye..? ? ? ? ? The priests from all the convent came flocking onto it: With cries of joy and
welcome their voices they did rear..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Taj el Mulouk and the Princess Dunya cvii.Now there remained one after her; so we took
her and drowned her and the eunuchs went away, whilst we dropped down the river with the boat till we came to the mouth of the canal, where I
saw my mistress awaiting me. So we took her up into the boat and returned to our pavilion on Er Rauzeh. Then I rewarded the boatman and he took
his boat and went away; whereupon quoth she to me, "Thou art indeed a friend in need." (189) And I abode with her some days; but the shock
wrought upon her so that she sickened and fell to wasting away and redoubled in languishment and weakness till she died. I mourned for her with
an exceeding mourning and buried her; after which I removed all that was in the pavilion to my own house [and abandoned the former]..The
Eighteenth Night of the Month..When the queen heard the last of the talk, she said to the cook, 'The judgment between you shall not be but in
accordance with justice.' Then she dismissed all those who were present and turning to her brother, said to him, 'Indeed thy soothfastness is
established with me and the truth of thy speech, and praised be God who hath brought about union between thee and thy wife! So now begone with
her to thy country and leave [seeking] thy sister Selma and depart in peace.' But Selim answered, saying, 'By Allah, by the virtue of the
All-knowing King, I will not turn back from seeking my sister till I die or find her, if it please God the Most High!' Then he called his sister to
mind and broke out with the following verses from a heart endolored, afflicted, disappointed, saying:.All this while, Selim lay in shackles and strait
prison, and melancholy possessed him by reason of that whereinto he had fallen of that tribulation. Then, when troubles waxed on him and
affliction was prolonged, he fell sick of a sore sickness. When the cook saw his plight (and indeed he was like to perish for much suffering), he
loosed him from the shackles and bringing him forth of the prison, committed him to an old woman, who had a nose the bigness of a jug, and bade
her tend him and medicine him and serve him and entreat him kindly, so haply he might be made whole of that his sickness. So the old woman took
him and carrying him to her lodging, fell to tending him and giving him to eat and drink; and when he was quit of that torment, he recovered from
his malady..? ? ? ? ? c. Story of the Chief of the Old Cairo Police cccxliv.Jaafer ben Yehya and Abdulmelik ben Salih the Abbaside, i.
183..?STORY OF THE KING AND HIS CHAMBERLAIN'S WIFE..Then he bade take her away; so she was carried to her chamber and he sent
her a black slave-girl, with a casket, wherein were three thousand dinars and a carcanet of gold, set with pearls, great and small, and jewels, worth
other three thousand, saying to her, "The slave-girl and that which is with her are a gift from me to thee." When she heard this, she said, "God
forbid that I should be consoled for the love of my lord and my master, though with the earth full of gold!" And she improvised and recited the
following verses:.? ? ? ? ? The huntress of th' eyes (60) by night came to me. "Turn in peace," [Quoth I to her;] "This is no time for visiting, I
ween.".After this, the authorities compounded with the highwayman for his submission, and when he came before them, they enriched him and he
became in such favour with the Sultan's deputy that he used to eat and drink with him and there befell familiar converse between them. On this
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wise they abode a great while, till, one day, the Sultan's deputy made a banquet, and therein, for a wonder, was a roasted francolin, which when the
robber saw, he laughed aloud. The deputy was angered against him and said to him, "What is the meaning of thy laughter? Seest thou default [in
the entertainment] or dost thou mock at us, of thy lack of breeding?" "Not so, by Allah, O my lord," answered the highwayman. "But I saw yonder
francolin and bethought myself thereanent of an extraordinary thing; and it was on this wise. In the days of my youth, I used to stop the way, and
one day I fell in with a man, who had with him a pair of saddle-bags and money therein. So I said to him, 'Leave these bags, for I mean to kill thee.'
Quoth he, 'Take the fourth part of [that which is in] them and leave [me] the rest.' And I said, 'Needs must I take the whole and slay thee, to boot.'
Then said he, 'Take the saddle-bags and let me go my way.' But I answered, 'Needs must I slay thee.' As we were in this contention, he and I,
behold, he saw a francolin and turning to it, said, 'Bear witness against him, O francolin, that he slayeth me unjustly and letteth me not go to my
children, for all he hath gotten my money.' However, I took no pity on him neither hearkened to that which he said, but slew him and concerned not
myself with the francolin's testimony.".Meanwhile, his father and mother had gone round about all the islands of the sea in quest of him and his
brother, hoping that the sea might have cast them up, but found no trace of them; so they despaired of finding them and took up their abode in one
of the islands. One day, the merchant, being in the market, saw a broker, and in his hand a boy he was calling for sale, and said in himself, 'I will
buy yonder boy, so I may console myself with him for my sons.' So he bought him and carried him to his house; and when his wife saw him, she
cried out and said, 'By Allah, this is my son!' So his father and mother rejoiced in him with an exceeding joy and questioned him of his brother; but
he answered, 'The sea parted us and I knew not what became of him.' Therewith his father and mother consoled themselves with him and on this
wise a number of years passed..112. Aboulhusn and his Slave-girl Taweddud ccccxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? O skinker of the vine-juice, let the cup 'twixt us go
round, For in its drinking is my hope and all I hold most dear..? ? ? ? ? And high is my repute, for that I wounded aforetime My lord, (215) whom
God made best of all the treaders of the clay..61. Abou Nuwas with the three Boys and the Khalif Haroun er Reshid ccclxxxi.26. Nimeh ben er
Rebya and Num his Slave-girl di.? ? ? ? ? But now hath Allah from my heart blotted the love of thee, After for constancy I'd grown a name of
wonderment..133. The City of Brass dlxvi.? ? ? ? ? m. The Goldsmith and the Cashmere Singing- girl dlxxxvi.The drums of glad tidings beat and
they entered in the utmost of worship and magnificence. Moreover, the tribes heard of them and the people of the towns and brought them the
richest of presents and the costliest of rarities and the prince's mother rejoiced with an exceeding joy. Then they slaughtered beasts and made
mighty bride-feasts to the people and kindled fires, that it might be visible afar to townsman [and Bedouin] that this was the house of the
guest-meal and the wedding, festival, to the intent that, if any passed them by, [without partaking of their hospitality], it should be of his own fault
(126) So the folk came to them from all parts and quarters and on this wise they abode days and months..King Dadbin and his Viziers, Story of, i.
104..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ea. Story of the Barber's First Brother ci.When the evening evened, the king summoned his vizier and bade him tell the
[promised] story. So he said, "It is well. Know, O king, that.Meanwhile, the news spread abroad that Bihzad, son of the king, was lost, whereupon
his father sent letters in quest of him [to all the kings and amongst others to him with whom he was imprisoned]. When the letter reached the latter,
he praised God the Most High for that he had not anydele hastened in Bihzad's affair and letting bring him before himself, said to him, 'Art thou
minded to destroy thyself?' Quoth Bihzad, '[I did this] for fear of reproach;' and the king said, 'An thou fear reproach, thou shouldst not practise
haste [in that thou dost]; knowest thou not that the fruit of haste is repentance? If we had hasted, we also, like unto thee, we had
repented.'.Meanwhile Shah Khatoun went in to the king's son and conceived by him and bore a son, as he were the resplendent moon. When
Belehwan saw this that had betided his brother, jealousy and envy overcame him; so he went in one night to his father's house and coming to his
brother's lodging, saw the nurse sleeping at the chamber-door, with the cradle before her and therein his brother's child asleep. Belehwan stood by
him and fell to looking upon his face, the radiance whereof was as that of the moon, and Satan insinuated himself into his heart, so that he
bethought himself and said, 'Why is not this child mine? Indeed, I am worthier of him than my brother, [yea], and of the damsel and the kingship.'
Then envy got the better of him and anger spurred him, so that he took out a knife and setting it to the child's gullet, cut his throat and would have
severed his windpipe..Then she folded the letter and giving it to her slave-girl, bade her carry it to El Abbas and bring back his answer thereto.
Accordingly, Shefikeh took the letter and carried it to the prince, after the doorkeeper had sought leave of him to admit her. When she came in to
him, she found with him five damsels, as they were moons, clad in [rich] apparel and ornaments; and when he saw her, he said to her, "What is
thine occasion, O handmaid of good?" So she put out her hand to him with the letter, after she had kissed it, and he bade one of his slave-girls
receive it from her. Then he took it from the girl and breaking it open, read it and apprehended its purport; whereupon "We are God's and to Him
we return!" exclaimed he and calling for ink- horn and paper, wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Fawn of the palace, knowst thou not that I, to
look on thee, The world have traversed, far and wide, o'er many a hill and plain?.? ? ? ? ? Peace upon thee! Ah, how bitter were the severance from
thee! Be not this thy troth-plight's ending nor the last of our delight!.? ? ? ? ? How oft I've waked, whilst over me my comrades kept the watch!
How many a stony waste I've crossed, how many a desert dread!."Leave the mention of him. Who is at the door?" Quoth Adi, "El Akhwes el
Ansari." (54) "God the Most High put him away and estrange him from His mercy!" cried Omar. "Is it not he who said, berhyming on a man of
Medina his slave-girl, so she might outlive her master ... ?" [And he repeated the following line:].? ? ? ? ? v. The Sharpers with the Money-Changer
and the Ass dccccxiv.There was once, in a city of Hind, a just and beneficent king, and he had a vizier, a man of understanding, just in his
judgment, praiseworthy in his policy, in whose hand was the governance of all the affairs of the realm; for he was firmly stablished in the king's
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favour and high in esteem with the folk of his time, and the king set great store by him and committed himself to him in all his affairs, by reason of
his contrivance for his subjects, and he had helpers (253) who were content with him..?THE SIXTH VOYAGE OF SINDBAD THE SAILOR..20.
Haroun er Reshid and the three Poets ccccxxxii.O friends, the East wind waxeth, the morning draweth near, iii. 123..? ? ? ? ? Whenas the fire of
passion flamed in my breast, with tears, Upon the day of wailing, to quench it I was fain..So the youth returned to his house, and indeed the world
was grown black in his eyes and he said, 'My father said sooth.' Then he opened the chamber door and piling up the bricks under his feet, put the
rope about his neck and kicked away the bricks and swung himself off; whereupon the rope gave way with him [and he fell] to the ground and the
ceiling clove in sunder and there poured down on him wealth galore, So he knew that his father meant to discipline (226) him by means of this and
invoked God's mercy on him. Then he got him again that which he had sold of lands and houses and what not else and became once more in good
case. Moreover, his friends returned to him and he entertained them some days..? ? ? ? ? If near and far thy toiling feet have trod the ways and thou
Devils and Marids hast ensued nor wouldst be led aright,.King Shah Bekht and his Vizier Er Rehwan, i. 215..Then she returned home, troubled and
careful; and when her husband saw her on this wise, he questioned her of her case and she said to him, 'Verily, my breast is straitened by reason of
thee and of the simpleness of thine intent. Straitness liketh me not and thou in thy [present] craft gaiuest nought; so either do thou seek out a craft
other than this or pay me my due (17) and let me go my way.' Her husband chid her for this and admonished her; (18) but she would not be turned
from her intent and said to him, 'Go forth and watch yonder physician how he doth and leam from him what he saith.' Quoth he, 'Let not thy heart
be troubled: I will go every day to the physician's assembly.'.65. The Loves of the Boy and Girl at School ccclxxxv.? ? ? ? ? Desire hath left me
wasted, afflicted, sore afraid, For the spy knows the secret whereof I do complain..Then said he whom she had delivered from torture and for whom
she had paid a thousand dirhems and who had required her of herself in his house, for that her beauty pleased him, and [when she refused to yield
to him] had forged a letter against her and treacherously denounced her to the Sultan and requited her bounty with ingratitude, 'I am he who
wronged her and lied against her, and this is the issue of the oppressor's affair.'.95. Abou Suweid and the Handsome Old Woman dclxxxvii.When it
was the day of the going-in, (110) Bihzad, of his haste and lack of patience, betook himself to the wall, which was between himself and the
princess's lodging and in which there was a hole pierced, and looked, so he might see his bride, of his haste. But the bride's mother saw him and
this was grievous to her; so she took from one of the servants two red-hot iron spits and thrust them into the hole through which the prince was
looking. The spits ran into his eyes and put them out and he fell down aswoon and joyance was changed and became mourning and sore concern.
See, then, O king," continued the youth, "the issue of the prince's haste and lack of deliberation, for indeed his haste bequeathed him long
repentance and his joy was changed to mourning; and on like wise was it with the woman who hastened to put out his eyes and deliberated not. All
this was the doing of haste; wherefore it behoveth the king not to be hasty in putting me to death, for that I am under the grasp of his hand, and
what time soever thou desirest my slaughter, it shall not escape [thee].".? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Eunuch Kafour xxxix.Sons, Story of King Suleiman
Shah and his, i. 150..Woman accused of Lewdness, The Pious, ii. 5..? ? ? ? ? Far though you dwell, I'll ne'er your neighbourhood forget, O friends,
whose lovers still for you are stupefied..When she had made an end of her song, all who were present were moved to delight and El Abbas rejoiced
in this. Then he bade the second damsel sing somewhat on the like subject. So she came forward and tuning the strings of her harp, which was of
balass ruby, (128) warbled a plaintive air and improvising, sang the following verses;.? ? ? ? ? I marvel for that to my love I see thee now incline,
What time my heart, indeed, is fain to turn away from thine..? ? ? ? ? No slaves with me have I nor camels swift of foot, Nor slave-girls have I
brought in curtained litters dight..The Khalif marvelled at my speech and said, 'How great is this king! Indeed, his letter testifieth of him; and as for
the magnificence of his dominion, thou hast acquainted us with that which thou hast seen; so, by Allah, he hath been given both wisdom and
dominion.' Then he bestowed on me largesse and dismissed me, so I returned to my house and paid the poor-rate (216) and gave alms and abode in
my former easy and pleasant case, forgetting the grievous stresses I had suffered. Yea, I cast out from my heart the cares of travel and traffic and
put away travail from my thought and gave myself up to eating and drinking and pleasure and delight.".Unjust King and the Tither, The, i. 272.? ? ?
? ? v. The House with the Belvedere dxcviii.All intercessions come and all alike do ill succeed, ii. 218..Officer's Story, The Fifth, ii. 144..There was
once, in the land of Fars, (15) a man who took to wife a woman higher than himself in rank and nobler of lineage, but she had no guardian to
preserve her from want. It misliked her to marry one who was beneath her; nevertheless, she married him, because of need, and took of him a bond
in writing to the effect that he would still be under her commandment and forbiddance and would nowise gainsay her in word or deed. Now the
man was a weaver and he bound himself in writing to pay his wife ten thousand dirhems, [in case he should make default in the condition
aforesaid]..?STORY OF THE UNJUST KING AND THE TITHER..Then said she, "O king, comest thou to a [watering-]place whereat thy dog
hath drunken and wilt thou drink thereof?" The king was abashed at her and at her words and went out from her, but forgot his sandal in the
house..His father rejoiced in him with the utmost joy and his heart was solaced and he was glad; and he made banquets to the folk and clad the poor
and the widows. He named the boy Sidi (3) Noureddin Ali and reared him in fondness and delight among the slaves and servants. When he came to
seven years of age, his father put him to school, where he learned the sublime Koran and the arts of writing and reckoning: and when he reached his
tenth year, he learned horsemanship and archery and to occupy himself with arts and sciences of all kinds, part and parts. (4) He grew up pleasant
and subtle and goodly and lovesome, ravishing all who beheld him, and inclined to companying with brethren and comrades and mixing with
merchants and travellers. From these latter he heard tell of that which they had seen of the marvels of the cities in their travels and heard them say,
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"He who leaveth not his native land diverteth not himself [with the sight of the marvels of the world,] and especially of the city of Baghdad.".74.
The Devout Woman and the Two Wicked Elders dclix.Fourteenth Officer's Story, The, ii. 183..One of the good-for-noughts found himself one day
without aught and the world was straitened upon him and his patience failed; so he lay down to sleep and gave not over sleeping till the sun burnt
him and the foam came out upon his mouth, whereupon he arose, and he was penniless and had not so much as one dirhem. Presently, he came to
the shop of a cook, who had set up therein his pans (9) [over the fire] and wiped his scales and washed his saucers and swept his shop and sprinkled
it; and indeed his oils (10) were clear (11) and his spices fragrant and he himself stood behind his cooking-pots [waiting for custom]. So the
lackpenny went up to him and saluting him, said to him, 'Weigh me half a dirhem's worth of meat and a quarter of a dirhem's worth of kouskoussou
(12) and the like of bread.' So the cook weighed out to him [that which he sought] and the lackpenny entered the shop, whereupon the cook set the
food before him and he ate till he had gobbled up the whole and licked the saucers and abode perplexed, knowing not how he should do with the
cook concerning the price of that which he had eaten and turning his eyes about upon everything in the shop..When the banquet was ended and the
folk had dispersed, the king said to El Abbas, "I would fain have thee [abide] with me and I will buy thee a house, so haply we may requite thee the
high services for which we are beholden to thee; for indeed thy due is imperative [upon us] and thy worth is magnified in our eyes; and indeed we
have fallen short of thy due in the matter of distance." (83) When the prince heard the king's speech, he rose and sat down (84) and kissing the
earth, returned thanks for his bounty and said, "I am the king's servant, wheresoever I may be, and under his eye." Then he recounted to him the
story of the merchant and the manner of the buying of the house, and the king said, "Indeed, I would fain have had thee with me and in my
neighbourhood.".For the uses of food I was fashioned and made, ii. 223.."There was once a king in the land of Teberistan, by name Dadbin, and he
had two viziers, called one Zourkhan and the other Kardan. The Vizier Zourkhan had a daughter, there was not in her time a handsomer than she
nor yet a chaster nor a more pious, for she was a faster, a prayer and a worshipper of God the Most High, and her name was Arwa. Now Dadbin
heard tell of her charms; so his heart clave to her and he called the vizier [her father] and said to him, 'I desire of thee that thou marry me to thy
daughter.' Quoth Zourkhan, 'Allow me to consult her, and if she consent, I will marry thee with her.' And the king said, 'Hasten unto this.'.When she
had made an end of her verses, El Abbas bade the third damsel, who came from Samarcand of the Persians and whose name was Rummaneh, sing,
and she answered with "Hearkening and obedience." Then she took the psaltery and crying out from the midst of her bead (130) improvised and
sang the following verses:.There was once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, in the city of Baghdad, the Abode of Peace, a king mighty of
estate, lord of understanding and beneficence and liberality and generosity, and he was strong of sultanate and endowed with might and majesty
and magnificence. His name was Ins ben Cais ben Rebiya es Sheibani, (47) and when he took horse, there rode unto him [warriors] from the
farthest parts of the two Iraks. (48) God the Most High decreed that he should take to wife a woman hight Afifeh, daughter of Ased es Sundusi,
who was endowed with beauty and grace and brightness and perfection and justness of shape and symmetry; her face was like unto the new moon
and she had eyes as they were gazelle's eyes and an aquiline nose like the crescent moon. She had learned horsemanship and the use of arms and
had thoroughly studied the sciences of the Arabs; moreover, she had gotten by heart all the dragomanish (49) tongues and indeed she was a
ravishment to mankind..It is related that Ibn es Semmak (162) went in one day to Er Reshid and the Khalif, being athirst, called for drink. So his
cup was brought him, and when he took it, Ibn es Semmak said to him, "Softly, O Commander of the Faithful! If thou wert denied this draught,
with what wouldst thou buy it?" "With the half of my kingdom," answered the Khalif; and Ibn es Semmak said, "Drink and God prosper it to thee!"
Then, when he had drunken, he said to him, "If thou wert denied the going forth of the draught from thy body, with what wouldst thou buy its
issue?" "With the whole of my kingdom," answered Er Reshid: and Ibn es Semmak said, "O Commander of the Faithful, verily, a kingdom that
weigheth not in the balance against a draught [of water] or a voiding of urine is not worth the striving for." And Haroun wept..When King
Shehriyar heard this story, he came to himself and awaking from his drunkenness, (164) said, "By Allah, this story is my story and this case is my
case, for that indeed I was in wrath (165) and [danger of] punishment till thou turnedst me back from this into the right way, extolled be the
perfection of the Causer of causes and the Liberator of necks! Indeed, O Shehrzad," continued he, "thou hast awakened me unto many things and
hast aroused me from mine ignorance.".?OF THE ADVANTAGES OF PATIENCE..31. The City of Lebtait dxxxii.? ? ? ? ? Deem not, O youth,
that I to thee incline; indeed, no part Have I in those who walk the ways, the children of the tent. (87).They have departed, but the steads yet full of
them remain, ii. 239..Then Iblis took the cup and signed to Tuhfeh to sing; and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and
tuning it, sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Who dares with them to cope draws death upon himself; Yea, of the deadly lance incontinent he's
slain..So the man returned to his lodging and going in to his slave-girl, said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, I went out on thine occasion and there met me
the young man of Damascus, and he saluted me and saluteth thee. Indeed, he seeketh to win thy favour and would fain be a guest in our dwelling,
so thou mayst let him hear somewhat of thy singing." When she heard speak of the young Damascene, she gave a sob, that her soul was like to
depart her body, and answered, saying, "He knoweth my plight and is ware that these three days past I have eaten not nor drunken, and I beseech
thee, O my lord, by the Great God, to accomplish the stranger his due and bring him to my lodging and make excuse to him for me.".Young Men,
El Hejjaj and the Three, i. 53..Damascus is all gardens decked for the pleasance of the eyes; For the seeker there are black-eyed girls and boys of
Paradise.".When Merjaneh had made an end of her song, the prince said to her, "Well done, O damsel! Indeed, thou sayest a thing that had
occurred to my mind and my tongue was like to speak it." Then he signed to the fourth damsel, who was a Cairene, by name Sitt el Husn, and bade
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her tune her lute and sing to him upon the [same] subject. So she tuned her lute and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? O'erbold art thou in that to
me, a stranger, thou hast sent These verses; 'twill but add to thee unease and miscontent..Accordingly, they all went in to the king one day (and
Abou Temam was present among them,) and mentioned the affair of the damsel, the king's daughter of the Turks, and enlarged upon her charms,
till the king's heart was taken with her and he said to them, 'We will send one to demand her in marriage for us; but who shall be our messenger?'
Quoth the viziers, 'There is none for this business but Abou Temam, by reason of his wit and good breeding;' and the king said, 'Indeed, even as ye
say, none is fitting for this affair but he.' Then he turned to Abou Temam and said to him, 'Wilt thou not go with my message and seek me [in
marriage] the king's daughter of the Turks?' and he answered, 'Hearkening and obedience, O king.'.Chamberlain's Wife, The King and his, ii. 53..?
? ? ? ? I wander seeking East and West for you, and every time Unto a camp I come, I'm told, "They've fared away again.".Then she carried him up
[to the estrade] and seating him on the couch, brought him meat and wine and gave him to drink; after which she put off all that was upon her of
raiment and jewels and tying them up in a handkerchief, said to him, "O my lord, this is thy portion, all of it." Moreover she turned to the Jew and
said to him, "Arise, thou also, and do even as I." So he arose in haste and went out, scarce crediting his deliverance. When the girl was assured of
his escape, she put out her hand to her clothes [and jewels] and taking them, said to the prefect, "Is the requital of kindness other than kindness?
Thou hast deigned [to visit me and eat of my victual]; so now arise and depart from us without ill-[doing]; or I will give one cry and all who are in
the street will come forth." So the Amir went out from her, without having gotten a single dirhem; and on this wise she delivered the Jew by the
excellence of her contrivance.'.? ? ? ? ? The bitterness of false accusing shall thou taste And eke the thing reveal that thou art fain to hide;.When the
king had read this letter, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and bestowed on me great store of presents and entreated me with the utmost honour.
Some days after this, I sought of him leave to depart, but he granted it not to me save after much pressing. So I took leave of him and shipped with
divers merchants and others, intending for my own country and having no desire for travel or traffic. We sailed on, without ceasing, till we had
passed many islands; but, one day, as we fared on over a certain tract of the sea, there came forth upon us a multitude of boats full of men like
devils, clad in chain-mail and armed with swords and daggers and bows and arrows, and surrounded us on every side. They entreated us after the
cruellest fashion, smiting and wounding and slaying those who made head against them, and taking the ship, with the crew and all that were
therein, carried us to an island, where they sold us all for a low price. A rich man bought me and taking me into his house, gave me to eat and drink
and clothed me and entreated me kindly, till my heart was comforted and I was somewhat restored..HAROUN ER RESHID AND THE WOMAN
OF THE BARMECIDES. (84).Presently, in came Mesrour the eunuch to him and saluted him and seeing Nuzhet el Fuad stretched out, uncovered
her face and said, "There is no god but God! Our sister Nuzhet el Fuad is dead. How sudden was the [stroke of] destiny! May God have mercy on
thee and acquit thee of responsibility!" Then he returned and related what had passed before the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh, and he laughing. "O
accursed one,' said the Khalif, "is this a time for laughter? Tell us which is dead of them." "By Allah, O my lord," answered Mesrour, "Aboulhusn
is well and none is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad." Quoth the Khalif to Zubeideh, "Thou hast lost thy pavilion in thy play," and he laughed at her and
said to Mesrour, "O Mesrour, tell her what thou sawest." "Verily, O my lady," said the eunuch, "I ran without ceasing till I came in to Aboulhusn in
his house and found Nuzhet el Fuad lying dead and Aboulhusn sitting at her head, weeping. I saluted him and condoled with him and sat down by
his side and uncovered the face of Nuzhet el Fuad and saw her dead and her face swollen. So I said to him, 'Carry her out forthright [to burial], so
we may pray over her.' He answered, 'It is well;' and I left him to lay her out and came hither, that I might tell you the news.".SHEHRZAD AND
SHEHRIYAR. (145).King Suleiman Shah and his Sons, Story of, i. 150.One day, the Commander of the Faithful's breast was straitened; so he sent
after his Vizier Jaafer the Barmecide and Ishac the boon-companion and Mesrour the eunuch, the swordsman of his vengeance; and when they
came, he changed his raiment and disguised himself, whilst Jaafer [and Ishac] and Mesrour and El Fezll (164) and Younus (165) (who were also
present) did the like. Then he went out, he and they, by the privy gate, to the Tigris and taking boat, fared on till they came to near Et Taf, (166)
when they landed and walked till they came to the gate of the thoroughfare street. (167) Here there met them an old man, comely of hoariness and
of a venerable and dignified bearing, pleasing (168) of aspect and apparel. He kissed the earth before Ishac el Mausili (for that be knew but him of
the company, the Khalif being disguised, and deemed the others certain of his friends) and said to him, 'O my lord, there is presently with me a
slave-girl, a lutanist, never saw eyes the like of her nor the like of her grace, and indeed I was on my way to pay my respects to thee and give thee
to know of her; but Allah, of His favour, hath spared me the trouble. So now I desire to show her to thee, and if she be to thy liking, well and good:
else I will sell her.' Quoth Ishac, 'Go before me to thy barrack, till I come to thee and see her.'.93. El Feth ben Khacan and El Mutawekkil
dclxxxiii.49. The Man who stole the Dog's Dish of Gold dcii.Pease on thee! Would our gaze might light on thee once more! ii. 89..Then there
reigned after them an understanding king, who was just, keen-witted and accomplished and loved stories, especially those which chronicle the
doings of kings and sultans, and he found [in the treasuries of the kings who had foregone him] these marvellous and rare and delightful stories,
[written] in the thirty volumes aforesaid. So he read in them a first book and a second and a third and [so on] to the last of them, and each book
pleased him more than that which forewent it, till he came to the end of them. Then he marvelled at that which he had read [therein] of stories and
discourse and witty traits and anecdotes and moral instances and reminiscences and bade the folk copy them and publish them in all lands and
climes; wherefore their report was bruited abroad and the people named them "The marvels and rarities of the Thousand Nights and One Night."
This is all that hath come down to us of [the history of] this book, and God is All-Knowing. (196).Presently a villager passed by [the pit and
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finding] her [alive,] carried her to his house and tended her, [till she recovered]. Now, he had a son, and when the young man saw her, he loved her
and besought her of herself; but she refused and consented not to him, whereupon he redoubled in love and longing and despite prompted him to
suborn a youth of the people of his village and agree with him that he should come by night and take somewhat from his father's house and that,
when he was discovered, he should say that she was of accord with him in this and avouch that she was his mistress and had been stoned on his
account in the city. So he did this and coming by night to the villager's house, stole therefrom goods and clothes; whereupon the old man awoke
and seizing the thief, bound him fast and beat him, to make him confess. So he confessed against the woman that she had prompted him to this and
that he was her lover from the city. The news was bruited abroad and the people of the city assembled to put her to death; but the old man, with
whom she was, forbade them and said, 'I brought this woman hither, coveting the recompense [of God,] and I know not [the truth of] that which is
said of her and will not suffer any to hurt her.' Then he gave her a thousand dirhems, by way of alms, and put her forth of the village. As for the
thief, he was imprisoned for some days; after which the folk interceded for him with the old man, saying, 'This is a youth and indeed he erred;' and
he released him..Two months after this occurrence, there came to me one of the Cadi's officers, with a scroll, wherein was the magistrate's writ,
summoning me to him. So I accompanied the officer and went in to the Cadi, whereupon the plaintiff, to wit, he who had taken out the summons,
sued me for two thousand dirhems, avouching that I had borrowed them of him as the woman's agent. (117) I denied the debt, but he produced
against me a bond for the amount, attested by four of those who were in company [on the occasion]; and they were present and bore witness to the
loan. So I reminded them of my kindness and paid the amount, swearing that I would never again follow a woman's counsel. Is not this
marvellous?'.Now he feared [to return to the pot then and there], lest the idiot should follow him to the place and find nothing and so his plan be
marred. So he said to him, 'O Ajlan, (265) I would have thee come to my lodging and eat bread with me." So the idiot went with him to his lodging
and he seated him there and going to the market, sold somewhat of his clothes and pawned somewhat from his house and bought dainty food. Then
he betook himself to the ruin and replacing the money in the pot, buried it again; after which he returned to his lodging and gave the idiot to eat and
drink, and they went out together. The sharper went away and hid himself, lest the idiot should see him, whilst the latter repaired to his hidingplace and took the pot.? ? ? ? ? My heart belike shall his infect with softness, even as me His body with disease infects, of its seductive air..? ? ? ? ?
Ye sleep; by Allah, sleep comes not to ease my weary lids; But from mine eyes, since ye have passed away, the blood doth rain..? ? ? ? ? "Knoweth
my loved one when I see her at the lattice high Shine as the sun that flameth forth in heaven's blue demesne?".So they wrapped him in the shroud
and set him on the bier. Then they took up his bier and bearing him to the burial-place, laid him in the grave (41) and threw the earth over him;
after which the folk dispersed, but El Merouzi and the widow abode by the tomb, weeping, and gave not over sitting till sundown, when the woman
said to him, 'Come, let us go to the house, for this weeping will not profit us, nor will it restore the dead.' 'By Allah,' answered the sharper, 'I will
not budge hence till I have slept and waked by this tomb ten days, with their nights!' When she heard this his speech, she feared lest he should keep
his word and his oath, and so her husband perish; but she said in herself, 'This fellow dissembleth: if I go away and return to my house, he will
abide by him a little while and go away.' And El Merouzi said to her, 'Arise, thou, and go away.'.Shehrzad and Shehriyar, ii. 111, iii. 141, 157..? ? ?
? ? Is there a man of you will come, that I may heal his paint With blows right profitful for him who's sick for lust of fight?.160. The Ruined Man
of Baghdad and his Slave-girl dcccxcvi.Meanwhile, the youth her master abode expecting her; but she returned not and his heart forbode him of the
draught [of separation]; so he went forth at hazard, distraught and knowing not what he should do, and fell to strewing dust upon his head and
crying out, 'The old woman hath taken her and gone away!' The boys followed him with stones and pelted him, saying, 'A madman! A madman!'
Presently, the king's chamberlain, who was a man of age and worth, met him, and when he saw his youth, he forbade the boys and drove there
away from him, after which he accosted him and questioned him of his case. So he told him how it was with him and the chamberlain said to him,
'Fear not: all shall yet be well with thee. I will deliver thy slave-girl for thee: so calm thy trouble.' And he went on to speak him fair and comfort
him, till he put faith in his speech..Then the astrologers made their calculations and looked into his nativity and his ascendant, whereupon their
colour changed and they were confounded. Quoth the king to them, 'Acquaint me with his horoscope and ye shall have assurance and fear ye not of
aught' 'O king,' answered they, 'this child's nativity denotes that, in the seventh year of his age, there is to be feared for him from a lion, which will
attack him; and if he be saved from the lion, there will betide an affair yet sorer and more grievous.' 'What is that?' asked the king; and they said,
'We will not speak, except the king command us thereto and give us assurance from [that which we] fear.' Quoth the king, 'God assure you!' And
they said, 'If he be saved from the lion, the king's destruction will be at his hand.' When the king heard this, his colour changed and his breast was
straitened; but he said in himself, 'I will be watchful and do my endeavour and suffer not the lion to eat him. It cannot be that he will kill me, and
indeed the astrologers lied.'
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